# DOLORES JANIEWSKI From Labor Rights to the Right to Work: Constituting and Resisting Social Citizenship, 1932–1953

**Abstract:** The analysis examines the effort to incorporate labor rights into the American conception of civil liberties and the opposition to that endeavor. It focuses on three Senators—Robert Wagner, Robert La Follette, Jr., and Elbert Thomas—and New Deal officials who conceived of the National Labor Relations Act as a cornerstone of the effort to achieve "economic justice" and defended the law against its critics. It examines the opponents, including the National Association of Manufacturers and an anticommunist alliance between southern Democrats and Republicans. An ideological counteroffensive recast the supporters of social rights as un-American opponents of free enterprise and defined civil liberties as protecting the individual from an expansionist state and labor bosses. The analysis demonstrates the multiple causes for the disappearance of ideological space for conceiving that protection from oppressive employers constituted a civil liberty and the displacement of labor rights by the "right to work."

**Keywords:** New Deal, Right to Work, National Labor Relations Act, Franklin Roosevelt, National Association of Manufacturers, anticommunism, social citizenship, civil liberties, labor unions

Many New Dealers viewed the protections for collective bargaining enacted by the National Labor Relations Act [NLRA] as an important contribution to what President Franklin Roosevelt described as "common justice" when he signed it into law in July 1935. In 1941 he proclaimed four freedoms as the essential foundation for a "good society," insisting on the equal importance of freedom "from want," freedom "from fear," free speech, and religious

JOURNAL OF POLICY HISTORY, Vol. 34, No. 3, 2022. © Cambridge University Press 2022 doi:10.1017/S0898030622000148 freedom. Roosevelt's 1944 State of the Union address advocated a "Second Bill of Rights" affirming the right to health care, education, employment, housing, and economic security so that every American enjoyed the civil liberties promised in the Declaration of Independence and the first ten amendments. In recognition of this legacy, the *New York Times* included an "economic bill of rights" in its summary of Roosevelt's "American creed." This analysis examines the effort to extend civil liberties into the workplace and the opposition to that effort that contributed to the erasure of class as a "constitutionally suspect classification" requiring affirmative protection.<sup>1</sup>

Three influential Senators and a cohort of New Deal officials conceived of the NLRA as a legislative cornerstone of the effort to achieve "economic justice" in the workplace. Officials aided Senator Robert Wagner in drafting the legislation, oversaw its implementation by the National Labor Relations Board [NLRB], and defended the law against its critics. Invoking both the Declaration of Independence and the Bill of Rights, Senator Robert La Follette, Jr. and Senator Elbert Thomas undertook a multiyear investigation based on the deeply held belief that the "right to organize and bargain collectively" was essential to the protection of free speech and freedom of assembly for workers. They required protection against "the tyranny of small groups vested with great power." The Senators advocated a "balanced system" extending the "democratic processes of debate, compromise, and give and take" into the "economic sphere." Dedicated NLRB staff members collected evidence and organized hearings to demonstrate the necessity of the law and their agency. This New Deal cohort sought to make labor rights into the constitutional equivalents of civil and political rights. Important advocates of an American version of recognition that the exercise of civil liberties depended on access to resources and federal protection, they deserve scholarly attention for their aspirations and for what happened to thwart their efforts.<sup>2</sup>

Proponents of the New Deal conception of social citizenship included unions among the core democratic institutions that helped to create the "infrastructure of public discourse" in Paul Horwitz's phrase. In their view, unequal power relationships in the workplace required countervailing institutions to ensure a just distribution of national resources and a more equitable "balance" between the interests of workers and employers. The absence of unions from Horwitz's discussion indicates that even a contemporary scholar concerned about civil liberties no longer gives recognition to what La Follette and Thomas viewed as essential to democracy.<sup>3</sup>

In place of economic democracy or "labor rights," opponents of the extension of civil liberties into the workplace substituted the "right to work"

as their ideological counterweight in a counterattack against the La Follette Committee and the New Deal. Taking over the leadership of the National Association of Manufacturers [NAM] in the early 1930s, executives like Tom Girdler of Republic Steel insisted that workers derived more benefits from the "right to work" than unionization. Jasper Crane, a DuPont vice president, and J. Howard Pew, Sun Oil president, characterized Roosevelt's commitment to freedom from want and fear as "negative" or forms of incipient tyranny because their attainment required "statism." They endorsed NAM's commitment to "a system of free enterprise founded on the bedrock of a constitutional government designed to protect the individual in his right to life, liberty and the pursuit of happiness."<sup>4</sup> NAM opponents of the NLRA and the La Follette Committee emphasized possessive individualism and employers' rights to control their enterprises without interference from government or unions.

According to contemporary scholars, the dominant understanding of civil liberties now more closely resembles the NAM individualist definition rather than the New Deal stress on the need to promote greater economic equality. Cécile Fabre has made a convincing case for the extinction of social rights from American definitions of civil liberties. Nancy Fraser and Linda Gordon have argued that an individualistic "civil citizenship" has almost entirely eclipsed social citizenship. William Julius Wilson attributed the limited development of social rights in the United States to the widespread belief among Americans that economic inequality is due to the moral deficiencies of the poor rather than class-based discrimination. If the lack of a fully developed understanding of social rights stems, at least in part, from the failure to enact the "Second Bill of Rights" it is important to examine why that revolution remained "unfinished," as Cass Sunstein has argued.<sup>5</sup>

Fortunately, scholars have offered possible explanations for the unfinished concept of social citizenship and the erosion of labor rights that this analysis can test. Ira Katznelson discussed how a "Jim Crow Congress" became a dominant force in opposition to unions and challenges to white supremacy in the late 1930s. Jill Quadagno referred to a "stakeholder mobilization against the welfare state." Arguing that the warfare state supplanted the New Deal welfare state, James T. Sparrow pointed to World War II as constraining the development of social citizenship. Katznelson added the Cold War to assert that the "national security state" supplanted the New Deal social activist state in combination with southern opposition to unions and racial equality. Explaining the underdevelopment of social citizenship thus requires an analysis of both the New Deal effort to embed the concept into federal law and public culture in the 1930s and its enemies.<sup>6</sup>

## THE REVOLUTIONARIES OF 1935

Among those who sought to establish and defend the concept of social citizenship during the New Deal were mid-level officials who advised the "wielders of power" in the Roosevelt administration and the Congress on legislation, administration, and implementation social policy. Heber Blankenhorn's support for labor rights stemmed from a horrifying discovery, made during wartime service in 1918, about Military Intelligence's uncritical reliance upon "undercover reports" from corporations to target union activists as subversives. Born in Kiev, David Saposs developed his views as a Milwaukee trade unionist, student of labor economist and historian John R. Commons, and investigator for the U.S. Commission on Industrial Relations. Blankenhorn and Saposs belonged to a progressive generation of social scientists, journalists, settlement house workers, and lawyers who found the New Deal either "ideologically compatible" or "sufficiently fluid to permit them" to pursue their ideological commitments.<sup>7</sup>

Blankenhorn and Saposs first joined forces in a five-month investigation into the tactics used by steel corporations to defeat the steel strike of 1919. Conducting the investigation made Saposs and Blankenhorn acutely aware of corporate violations of civil liberties, industrial espionage, strike-breaking, vigilante violence, blacklisting, and antiunion Red Scare propaganda. They concurred with journalist William Hard's assertion that steelworkers lived under a "class-government" that turned free speech into the "exclusive private property" of corporations and welcomed Sidney Howard's parallel series on labor espionage that appeared in the *New Republic* in 1921. A NAM-sponsored anticommunist backlash destroyed their sponsor and doomed their investigation.<sup>8</sup> Witnessing the destruction of the strike, Blankenhorn and Saposs became more determined to develop a successful strategy to defend labor rights whenever they could find an opportunity.

After the steel strike investigation, Blankenhorn conducted industrial research while Saposs worked in labor education with the Amalgamated Clothing Workers of America [ACWA] before departing for a period as a labor educator at Brookwood Labor College. He studied economics and labor history at Columbia University, traveled to France to investigate labor conditions, and returned to undertake research for the Twentieth Century Fund. Convinced that corporations denied free speech and assembly to their workers, Blankenhorn became a labor journalist. In 1933, he joined the National Labor Board staff at the request of Senator Wagner and remained in close touch with him assisting in drafting the NLRA to protect the right to

organize. Like Wagner, Blankenhorn believed that federal regulatory power could protect the right to organize, eliminate a major cause of industrial unrest, and prevent employers from repeating the tactics the steel corporations had used in 1919.<sup>9</sup>

Blankenhorn was not the only contributor to the drafting and implementation of the NLRA. Leon Keyserling, a youthful economist and lawyer, arrived in Washington in 1933 to become Wagner's legislative aide. Francis Biddle left a prominent family firm in Philadelphia to gain the "sense of freedom, the feeling of power, and the experience of the enlarging horizons of public work" in Washington. He accepted Roosevelt's offer of a position as NLRB chairman in 1934, becoming disturbed by its inability to protect workers' rights. He directed the NLRB's staff to aid Wagner and Keyserling in preparing legislation to give the agency judicial and administrative powers. Thomas Emerson joined the NLRB in the belief that law could become "an instrument by which change can be effectuated." Together with other likeminded officials, this New Deal cohort committed themselves to achieving what Biddle described as a "more even balance of power between employers" and unions, liberate workers from "fear and intimidation," and set limits on the destructive force of "unregulated" competition.<sup>10</sup>

Wagner overcame vociferous opposition getting the NLRA passed. The Senator's debates with James Emery, NAM counsel, provided a foretaste of the opposition to the NLRA. In Emery's assessment, the legislation gave "monopolistic power" to unions and the NLRB. Steel company officials pronounced the NLRA "vicious," "destructive," and "grossly unfair." The American Federation of Labor [AFL] enthusiastically endorsed what its leaders described as a "bill of rights," whereas Sidney Hillman of the ACWA slammed antiunion employers and NAM as the "wrecking crew." Wagner carried on the onerous task of persuading Senators and Congressmen, giving speeches and interviews, and writing articles to ensure the passage of the legislation. The episode demonstrated that an important New Deal initiative was the product of a determined Senator, his only staff member, and officials like Biddle and Blankenhorn who wanted to extend democracy into the workplace.<sup>11</sup>

Although the NLRA omitted agriculture, household service, and public employment from NLRB protections to ensure sufficient support, it outlawed many "unfair labor practices" that Saposs and Blankenhorn had documented fifteen years earlier. Wagner viewed it as promoting "industrial democracy" and "economic welfare," whereas Emery lambasted the "coercion" granted the NLRB and predicted a "revolutionary" effect on "private life." Taking advantage of the new legislative framework, proponents of industrial organization quickly formed the Committee for Industrial Organization (CIO) to organize the major industries.<sup>12</sup>

Contemporary observers noted the significance of the NLRA. The AFL heralded it as the "new Magna Charta," whereas NAM denounced it as "undesirable and unconstitutional.". The newly formed National Lawyers Vigilance Committee, chaired by Earl F. Reed, issued a report pronouncing the law unconstitutional in September 1935. Circulated by the Liberty League in which DuPonts and Pew were prominent members, the lawyers insisted that their corporate clients could disregard the "illegal" NLRA. Ernest T. Weir, National Steel Corporation president and a Reed client, urged industrialists to fight New Deal "autocracy," warning that the NLRA represented a drive toward "dictatorship." NAM denounced the legislation while individual companies vowed defiance and applied to the courts for injunctions to prevent the NLRB from fulfilling its statutory duties.<sup>13</sup> For those committed to labor rights, it became obvious that employers and their legal teams would try to destroy the law and the agency it had reinvigorated.

## DEFENDING THE REVOLUTION

Blankenhorn detected the warning signs, and so did the NLRB leadership who dispatched him to investigate employer resistance. He gathered information about detective agencies, industrial spies, gun-toting strikebreakers, "pseudo-patriotic associations," and other methods used to prevent unionization. He also welcomed the arrival of Saposs to head a new Economic Division to help provide useful expertise to the NLRB. Fearful that the opponents might succeed, Blankenhorn looked for allies. Convinced of the need for public relations strategy to "tear open the whole infamous system which rules labor relations" and for congressional help, Blankenhorn lobbied the AFL, the CIO, and Senators.<sup>14</sup>

Insisting that it was an executive branch responsibility, Wagner refused Blankenhorn's entreaties to take a leading role in defending the law. Blankenhorn appealed to La Follette in December but it was difficult to persuade the younger Senator from Wisconsin. After several months of fruitless effort, the distraught Blankenhorn wept on the "indispensable" Wagner's shoulder. The Senator agreed to exert "fatherly" influence on La Follette. A meeting that discussed torture, murder, and other atrocities inflicted on tenant organizers in Arkansas, helped to convince La Follette that an investigation was needed.<sup>15</sup> Blankenhorn began to plan a preliminary hearing to convince the Senate to endorse a comprehensive investigation into violations of labor rights. Exploratory hearings began in April 1936 with "a mass of data" provided by Blankenhorn. He testified about "paid spies and stool pigeons," blacklisting, the stockpiling of machine guns, and "obstruction" by Liberty League lawyers as interlinked strategies in the attack on the NLRA. Union and religious representatives urged Senators to investigate. Edwin S. Smith, one of the three serving NLRB members, denounced the "sinister" tactics "of entrenched interests" who openly defied the NLRA. According to the *Christian Science Monitor*, the compelling testimony convinced the Senate to switch from investigating radicals to inquire into "reactionaries." Still uncertain about the necessary funding, Blankenhorn compared the potential Senate investigation to a seventeen-year locust that might soon hatch from the investigative eggs originally laid in 1919 with his initial investigation into anti-union tactics.<sup>16</sup>

As Blankenhorn had intended, the initial testimony subjected corporations to public criticism by revealing their efforts to subvert labor rights. The efforts to brand the labor movement with Communist affiliations did not succeed, but the investigation only received a meager \$15,000 from the Senate to keep it too weak to antagonize powerful interests. To overcome this problem, the NLRB furnished trained investigators and legal counsel. Malcolm Ross, a journalist and author of a critical portrait of labor conditions in Kentucky, became the director of a public relations division for the embattled agency. Meeting regularly with La Follette, Blankenhorn arranged the appointment of Robert Wohlforth, a journalist who had conducted investigations for Senator Gerald Nye's inquiry into the munitions industry, as secretary. Wohlforth's knowledge and skills found a new purpose when La Follette sent him out in June to collect records for the first hearings. A close observer credited Blankenhorn with the "intelligence and social vision" that made it impossible for reluctant Senators to defeat the resolution while also finding ways to conduct an "exhaustive investigation" with minimal funding.17

Keeping in close contact with Wohlforth, Blankenhorn advised on the selection of witnesses whose appearance would maximize media attention. He alerted media contacts, including *New Republic* editor George Soule, who had worked on the steel strike investigation. In August 1936, the press heard about subpoenas issued simultaneously on five major detective agencies. The official hearings began in late August. In the Division of Economic Research, Saposs and his staff set about creating a "framework of social and economic facts" that could persuade the Supreme Court that the NLRA met the constitutional test and lessened the likelihood for industrial conflict. Later recalling that period

with Wohlforth, Blankenhorn credited a "host of angels," "Satan," and "many complex forces" with saving the NLRA. Primed by Blankenhorn, Wohlforth, and Ross, journalists shortened the formal title of the Subcommittee to the La Follette Civil Liberties Committee effectively defining "labor rights" as the constitutional equivalents of free speech and assembly.<sup>18</sup>

The first NLRB report placed NAM and the Liberty League in the "category of obstructionists" along with lawyers whose declaration about the unconstitutionality of the NLRA constituted a "virtual incitation" to law-breaking. NAM's "expensive propaganda" had stirred up an "environment of hostility" toward the NLRB. Referring to industrial "intransigence," the NLRB declared that it had decided to reply to the "clamor" by distributing the "facts," undertaking "diligent administration," and providing "respectful" treatment to employers in its investigations. The report discussed the La Follette Committee's disclosures about industrial espionage without mentioning Blankenhorn's involvement. The NLRB report demonstrated the skillful application of public relations arts honed by Blankenhorn and Ross.<sup>19</sup>

The two Senators and the staff set about trapping antiunion employers and their unsavory accomplices in compromising denials and admissions. The refusal of the first set of witnesses to appear on the opening day of the hearings in late August 1936 offered the investigators a chance to show the duplicitous nature of industrial espionage. When La Follette interrogated an Atlanta official of a detective agency, the manager insisted that he kept no records in the branch office. The staff produced correspondence "found in a mutilated condition" in the trash, catching the witness in a clumsy act of deceit. Painstakingly glued together, torn paper revealed the placement of informants in unions, the hiring of undercover operatives, the employment of strikebreakers, and the purchase of Thompson machine guns for use against strikers. The attempts to destroy evidence and failure to comply with a subpoena demonstrated what La Follette indignantly described as the "grossest kind of contumacy." The staff demonstrated their ability to outwit duplicitous adversaries while detective agencies found themselves exposed as maladroit lawbreakers earning positive coverage in the press.<sup>20</sup>

Whetting the appetite of reporters for further revelations, the Committee presented shocking examples of detective skullduggery and lethal weapons used in industrial warfare and displayed their knowledge of gangster argot about "stool pigeons," "finks," "goons," and bulls. Thomas enjoyed the response from the audience as he used a salacious-sounding term like "hooker" to refer to a recruitment technique to find informants to spy on union activities. Keeping the hearings under close observation and feeding tantalizing information to the press, Blankenhorn thrived on the "close" teamwork with Wohlforth, the dedicated investigators, and the hard-working clerical staff whom he encouraged to form a union. He certainly believed that the Supreme Court justices could not avoid awareness of the need to prevent the brazen use of unlawful tactics by corporations and their hired guns.<sup>21</sup>

Deliberately planned to enthrall reporters, the hearings also captivated staff members engaged in the demanding work to investigate undercover operations, prepare questions to trap hostile witnesses, produce detailed briefs for the two Senators, and rapidly turn lengthy hearings into insightful reports. In a staged confrontation between two famous names, La Follette interrogated Robert A. Pinkerton, the fourth and last generation in his family to head Pinkerton's National Detective Agency, revealing that it garnered six million dollars by alarming corporations with warnings about communism. The agency offered its services to eliminate "radicalism," labor "discontent," and "outside disturbers." The two Senators probed into methods including "shadowing" and "roping" to refer to gaining someone's trust to extract intelligence. Repeatedly demanding a definition of communism, the interrogation revealed that Pinkerton agents used the term indiscriminately to boost profits.

La Follette pointedly asked a Pinkerton official, "Do you not regard, and do you not characterize, activity on the part of workers to organize



Robert A. Pinkerton, President of the Pinkerton Detective Agency, and Vice President Asher Rossiter, September 25, 1936.<sup>22</sup>

independent unions as communistic or radical activity?" The Pinkerton official replied ungrammatically, "Where it is radical until we find out different, sir." Having shown the Communist catch cry to be the equivalent of crying wolf, the Committee arranged another Pinkerton interrogation with a plentiful supply of exhibits to expose the agency's undercover methods and its clientele.<sup>23</sup>

The Committee inquired into the punishments dished out to individuals considered subversive, the role of police in "trailing communists and union labor people," the arrest of advocates of racial equality, and the jailing of defenders of civil liberties in Alabama. Beatings, floggings, dynamite, machine guns, and raids into homes without search warrants combined old and new methods for preventing unionization and stopping public meetings disapproved by authorities. An attorney explained that local authorities believed that "some things are law that are not constitutional." Witnesses graphically testified about being subject to vigilante violence and threats for attempting to investigate outrages perpetrated by National Guardsmen hired by a coal company. A thoughtful reporter pondered the meaning of murders, "tyrannies," and "usurpations of civil rights" committed with impunity on behalf of a company that paid a local sheriff to deputize its private police. He noted that the company employed a Liberty League-affiliated lawyer.<sup>24</sup> Perceptive readers undoubtedly understood the insinuation about the hypocrisy of the League's claim to defend the Constitution while its legal associates colluded in the systematic violation of civil liberties.

Poet, author, and short-term staff member, Marion Calkins Merrell recorded her impressions of dramatic clashes that provided "not the illusion of conflict but its reality" at hearings. Writing as Clinch Calkins to protect her social standing in suburban Virginia, Merrell described the protagonists in the confrontations as "people against property in its most intelligible terms of dollars, purchased violence, and betrayal." Her book, *Spy Overhead*, communicated the findings about industrial espionage to a popular audience in 1937. Later, the industrious team of Nancy A. Haycock, Della C. Kessler, and Marian F. Roach edited the multivolume analysis of antiunion strategies and violations of civil liberties that continued to appear until 1944. The La Follette staff produced what a Californian historian described as "documentary art" that represented "history as the search for fact" and "moral meaning," while detailing the systematic violations of civil rights by private interests and their law enforcement collaborators.<sup>25</sup>

In April 1937, Blankenhorn, Wohlforth, and Saposs celebrated when the Supreme Court decided *NLRB v. Jones & Laughlin Steel Corporation* in favor

of the constitutionality of the NLRA despite contrary arguments put forward by Reed. In Blankenhorn's assessment, the Court had recognized the need for the NLRA to keep industrial unrest from damaging a fragile economy, which Saposs and the NLRB staff had meticulously documented. Backing up the NLRB, the La Follette Committee had provided irrefutable proof about the need to constrain corporate law-breaking.<sup>26</sup> Blankenhorn relished the defeat of entrenched corporate power for which he had been seeking since 1919.

Later in 1937, the jubilant mood began to ebb amidst signs of growing public hostility to the CIO due to the sit-down strikes in the automobile industry, opposition to Roosevelt's efforts to enlarge the Supreme Court, a recession that cast doubt on New Deal economic policies, and growing conflict between the AFL and the CIO. NAM assailed the sit-down strikers' violation of private property rights and "ruthlessness of force." NAM, conservative politicians, media allies, and the AFL looked for ways to exploit the growing vulnerability of the New Deal, undermine the NLRB, and curb the CIO.<sup>27</sup>

Unwilling to retreat, the La Follette Committee compelled NAM to testify and subpoenaed records disclosing its public relations strategy. The documents revealed attacks on the NLRA as based on "quack economic theory" and "socialist-communist" conceptions of class conflict. The investigation revealed that George Sokolsky, a *New York Herald-Tribune* columnist, was a NAM mouthpiece paid to speak to community groups and present putatively independent commentary. The NAM records also revealed the publication of the "Weekly Constitutional" to interpret the Constitution and civil liberties as defending property rights rather than the rights of labor. Distilling the testimony from these hearings into a pamphlet, Saposs denounced NAM's resort to "pseudo-patriotic organizations," vigilantism, "red-baiting," fake "citizens' committees," and self-servicing constitutional interpretations.<sup>28</sup> The La Follette Committee and Saposs had given NAM still greater cause to retaliate.

#### THE AMERICAN WAY

NAM started a billboard campaign for the "American Way" in 1937 as part of an anti-New Deal propaganda offensive. Designed to convince the American public that the Constitution limited the federal government's power, the campaign repeatedly linked civil and religious liberties, democracy, and opportunity to "private" or "free" enterprise. Sokolsky contributed columns 382 | From Labor Rights to the Right to Work



Dorothea Lange, "Billboard on U.S. Highway 99," Farm Security Administration, March 1937.<sup>29</sup>



John Vachon, "It's the American Way," Farm Security Administration, April 1940. $^{\rm 30}$ 

and speeches to argue that neither government nor labor unions should violate individual liberty by coercing a worker to join a union. He also authored a book asserting that advertising was an indispensable element of the "American way."



John Vachon, "I'm Glad I'm an American," Farm Security Administration April 1940.<sup>31</sup>

NAM forged a political alliance with likeminded politicians and an AFL leadership convinced that the NLRB favored the CIO. In June 1938 the House approved the formation of the Special Committee to Investigate Un-American Activities chaired by Representative Martin Dies of Texas. As a cynical *Washington Post* reporter described him, Dies enthusiastically "stepped in on one of the oldest rackets in Congress—the perennial red-hunt." Timed to aid conservatives in the 1938 midterm elections, Dies intended to halt the New Deal social agenda that challenged the racial and labor status quo in his region while helping the AFL and NAM constrain the NLRB and the CIO.<sup>32</sup>

Just before the Dies Committee hearings began, the La Follette Committee required Girdler, the personification of Blankenhorn's conception of "Satan," to testify about his previous denials about the use of labor spies in his company. Girdler heard himself described as an "iron-handed ruler," who had presided over an "elaborate system of espionage." La Follette probed into Girdler's involvement with the NAM propaganda campaign and Sokolsky. The hearings produced "startling" insights into the "poisoning" of public opinion by corporate propagandists. NAM, the AFL, corporate executives, and journalistic allies like Sokolsky and *Chicago Tribune* columnists waited impatiently for the Dies Committee to strike back against their "inquisitors" in what a conservative Senator characterized as the spawn of a CIO-Communist plot.<sup>34</sup>



Thomas Girdler testifies to La Follette Committee, August 11, 1938.33

An AFL official and other witnesses took aim at the La Follette Committee, the NLRB, and CIO leaders after the Dies Committee hearings got underway in mid-August. AFL Vice President, John Frey, listed several hundred Communists allegedly employed as CIO organizers and accused the La Follette Committee of employing Communist investigators. Harry Bridges, head of the International Longshoremen and Warehousemen's Union [ILWU] and the CIO's west coast leader, repeatedly surfaced as a multivalent threat, whose lack of American citizenship made him an inviting target for deportation. Simultaneously Dies cast Frances Perkins, the Secretary of Labor, in the role of a subversive New Dealer shielding an undesirable alien by failing to deport Bridges. Demanding impeachment for Perkins and deportation for Bridges, the Dies Committee hurled anti-Communist accusations against the New Deal and the CIO.<sup>35</sup>

Observant journalists noted the "mutual antipathy" between the Dies and La Follette committees. Describing the rivalry as one of the "bitterest, behind-the-scenes controversies in Washington today," journalists observed the Dies Committee's "one-sided and comparatively irresponsible 'smearing' methods." The House committee gave those stigmatized as Communists or "alleged sympathizers" almost no opportunity to defend themselves as denials became "swamped by the newer, hotter testimony." Suggesting that the rivalry involved covert surveillance of the other committee's investigation, the La Follette staff began to develop a joint investigation in California with the NLRB even before Dies received a report from an investigator sent to that state. According to sympathetic reporters, the La Follette Committee searched for the "real story" instead of entertaining false claims about the "Communistic" CIO, "cruelty, gangsterism, and depravity," but "truth" found it hard to "catch up with untruth." The Dies Committee won the battle for the front page with shrill claims about Reds, reckless character assassination, and a willingness to take dubious evidence at face value.<sup>36</sup>

In October, attention turned to the sit-down strikes by the United Auto Workers, CIO, Michigan Governor Frank Murphy's refusal to use force against the strikers, and Communists at the NLRB, on the La Follette Committee staff, and in the upcoming California state elections. Witnesses portrayed Murphy as entirely too tolerant of CIO militancy. Called to testify on the day before the election, a witness implicated Saposs by quoting from his 1926 study of "left wing unionism." A Committee investigator quoted from an article written in 1931 to imply that the economist continued to believe that "bourgeois democracy" was a "sham." Dies referred to Saposs as a "symbol" of the "economic crackpots" that the Committee must eradicate. In December the witness returned with another quote to insinuate that Saposs wanted to overthrow "planless, profiteering capitalism" and create a "workers' republic." Having helped to defeat Murphy in the 1938 Michigan election and elect anti-New Deal conservatives, the Dies Committee added Saposs to its hit list.<sup>37</sup>

The fortunes of the two committees dramatically diverged in 1939. The Dies Committee gained more generous funding in 1939. Responding to the rightward electoral shift, Senators refused to renew funding for the La Follette Committee. The AFL and conservative Senators proposed NLRA amendments. Defending the law, CIO President John L. Lewis accused Frey, AFL President William Green, and the AFL's counsel of colluding with NAM, an organization that sought to keep workers in "economic and political serfdom." Green and Frey denied contact with NAM but kept discretely silent about the AFL counsel's contacts in developing the proposals. Ross tried to help the embattled NLRB by publishing an autobiographical account of his reasons for deciding to work for the agency, but earnest advocacy could no longer silence vociferous critics.<sup>38</sup>

Unwilling to concede defeat, La Follette and Thomas proposed legislation to outlaw "oppressive labor practices" including industrial espionage, private 386 | From Labor Rights to the Right to Work



Robert La Follette, Jr. and John L. Lewis confer about the Oppressive Labor Practices bill in La Follette's Senate Office, c. May 1939.<sup>39</sup>



Attorney-General Frank Murphy reading the Oppressive Labor Practices bill, Left to right: Murphy, Robert LaFollette, Jr., and Elbert Thomas, June 2, 1939.<sup>40</sup>

police, and the use of lethal weapons. Lewis emphatically endorsed the bill to guarantee "political and economic freedom" to American workers. Citing La Follette Committee reports, the CIO leader compared the system of "private armies" to the "storm-troop armies of Fascist nations." He urged the Senate to provide more funding for the La Follette Committee to uncover "the conspiracy against American rights." The bill gained support from Murphy, the newly appointed attorney general after his Michigan defeat. Unsurprisingly, NAM offered a starkly different interpretation in its testimony. It described the "socalled" Civil Liberties Committee as "oppressive" and warned that the legislation imposed "rigid restraint" on employers and the press. Other critics called the law a "blacklist" and warned that it could prevent the detection of Nazi or Communist saboteurs.<sup>41</sup> Clashing ideas about whose civil liberties needed protection ultimately contributed to the bill's failure to pass, as the outbreak of war caused some New Dealers to see greater need for workplace surveillance than the legislation allowed.

Although persistent lobbying by supporters persuaded the Senate to restore some funding to the La Follette Committee, the Dies Committee gained more resources and another Special Committee began to investigate the NLRB in 1939. The Dies Committee employed J. B. Matthews as a fulltime research director and an equally zealous ex-Communist, Benjamin Mandel, as an investigator while Representative Howard Smith took charge of the NLRB investigation. Smith appointed a counsel, Edmund Toland, with an obvious desire to avenge the NAM defeat in the Supreme Court decision upholding the NLRA. Investigators seized a "truckload" of NLRB files promising "sensations" to the press about finding "rotten things" in the staff filing cabinets. Toland and his large legal team selected documents and witnesses to demonstrate pro-CIO "partiality" and subversive inclinations among NLRB personnel. When the Smith Committee hearings got underway in December, the witnesses aired suspicions about NLRB Secretary, Nathan Witt, NLRB Board member Edwin Smith, and Saposs among other targets. Attention-grabbing reports about NLRB internal conflict ensued as memos rifled from the NLRB files became evidence against its staff.<sup>42</sup>

Joining the attack, AFL and NAM spokesmen vehemently criticized the NLRB of pro-CIO bias. Frey's testimony put the accusations on the public record. Saposs found himself accused of being a Communist or a "Russian-born radical" in the *Chicago Tribune's* geographically inaccurate description. Toland accused Edwin Smith of the NLRB Board of engaging in pro-CIO interventions and favoritism. Blankenhorn received a particularly intense grilling. His unguarded enthusiasm for the CIO and predictions that the sit-down strikes would convince the Supreme Court of the need for the NLRA became evidence of nefarious intent when his memos and letters surfaced as evidence. Toland forced the NLRB staff to swallow large dollops of the same unpalatable medicine that the La Follette had administered to its targets with their help.<sup>43</sup>

Although the Smith Committee failed to eviscerate the NLRA, its revelations prompted Roosevelt to change the NLRB leadership while the House cut off funding for the Economic Division leading to the dismissal of Saposs. Concerns about strikes in aircraft factories and ports gave the anti-NLRB forces a hitherto unlikely alliance with a president focused on preparedness for war. Roosevelt also transferred the Immigration Bureau to the Department of Justice to put aliens under stricter scrutiny to prevent industrial sabotage. Taking advantage of the public anxiety about spies and disloyalty, Congress passed the Alien Registration Act, popularly called the Smith Act due to Representative Smith's sponsorship. Roosevelt signed it into law to give the FBI greater powers to investigate subversive workers and troublesome labor activists. The NLRB's Smith lost his position and Gerard Reilly, the new chairman, set about constraining the agency's "radical element." Witt, Emerson, and other progressives resigned. Under the new leadership, the



John P. Frey, AFL vice president, and Howard W. Smith, chairman of the House Committee investigating the National Labor Relations Board, December 14, 1939.<sup>44</sup>

NLRB sought to placate its critics by adopting a neutral position between the CIO, the AFL, and employers while discouraging strikes in vital war industries.<sup>45</sup>

## FROM THE RIGHTS OF LABOR TO THE RIGHT TO WORK

Wartime strikes stirred up outrage against "seditious labor" as Thomas discovered as chairman of the Senate Committee on Education and Labor. NAM, industrial lobbyists, and conservative lawmakers set about redefining civil liberties from protection for labor rights to ensuring the individual's "right to work." The final La Follette Committee reports appeared in 1944 but failed to change the hostile attitudes toward labor rights. The wartime climate was no more favorable to social citizenship. Thomas contributed to the passage of a limited version of Roosevelt's Second Bill of Rights applicable only to veterans, the GI Bill of Rights. That same year Florida became the first state to pass "right to work" legislation, inspiring other states to follow its example. In Hollywood, the Motion Picture Alliance for the Preservation of American Ideals (MPA) vowed to use the "powerful medium" to defend the "rights of the individual." Unions that wanted to "infuse the Four Freedoms with reality" confronted a reinvigorated corporate opposition urging Americans to fight for "freedom and the American way" in the words of Cecil B. DeMille, a founding member of the MPA and a staunch advocate of the "right to work." An antiunion backlash, depicting unions as "high pressure minority groups," filled with "un-American elements" bent on "enslaving" unwary workers, gathered momentum.46

In April 1945 two critical events helped to seal the fate of social citizenship in the United States. Roosevelt's death dealt a devastating blow to postwar hopes for a Second Bill of Rights for all Americans. That same month the French Communist leader served as a messenger for Stalin. He condemned Earl Browder, the American leader of the Communist Party of the USA (CPUSA), for asserting the potential for "peaceful coexistence" after the war and class harmony at home. Hardliners took control of the CPUSA. Westbrook Pegler was only one of the media commentators attacking progressive politicians like La Follette and the "rackets known as unions." CPUSA sectarianism, conservative hostility to the CIO, and anticommunism began to prepare the ideological context for a postwar Red Scare that would not provide a favorable environment for labor rights.<sup>47</sup>

Recognizing the danger, NLRB stalwarts mounted a defense of the NLRA. Joseph Rosenfarb, a former NLRB senior attorney, reminded readers that

"great corporations" could endanger the "liberties of the people." The NLRA formed a vital part of the struggle for "economic self-determination" by giving workers "the ability to exercise a choice, the nexus of democracy, industrial as well as political." He equated economic liberty with "economic security attained through group action" instead of free enterprise. Such arguments no longer protected New Deal agencies because wartime experiences had constrained the possibility for a fully developed welfare state during the war as it demonstrated that a more ideologically palatable warfare state could achieve economic goals without guaranteeing Roosevelt's Second Bill of Rights to all Americans.<sup>48</sup>

The results of the 1946 elections illustrated the dangers for progressives caught in the crossfire. During the fight for the Republican nomination, CIO affiliates accused La Follette of failing to support a minimum wage and Fair Employment Practices Commission [FEPC] legislation. After losing to Joseph McCarthy, La Follette accused the "Communist-dominated C.I.O. News" of disseminating false information about his record. In November, Richard Nixon defeated Representative Jerry Voorhis after accusing him of "supporting Communist principles" because the CIO's political action committee had endorsed him. Aided by the anti-CIO backlash and the split among their opponents, Republicans gained control of Congress, providing an opportunity for conservative forces to move against the NLRA.<sup>49</sup> Blankenhorn, La Follette, and Thomas would soon face the loss of any hope for the extension of notions of civil liberties into the workplace and enhanced protections for the rights of labor.

Seizing the opportunity, an attorney from Senator Robert Taft's law firm, Reilly of the NLRB, and Nixon drafted an NLRA amendment bill that Taft steered into law over Truman's veto. The Labor Management Relations Act prohibited several CIO organizing strategies as "unfair labor practices," permitted "right to work" laws, required union officials to sign anti-Communist affidavits, and prevented the NLRB from being able to reestablish an economic division. In contrast to the NLRA, what became known as the Taft-Hartley Act allowed employers to impart antiunion messages to their employees, giving employers "free speech" while diminishing union power. Unwilling to implement the new legislation, Blankenhorn and other long-serving NLRB staff resigned while the CIO expelled unions that failed to abide by the anti-Communist requirement, leading to a loss of more than a million members. Twelve years after the passage of the NLRA, its opponents had finally achieved the goal of restoring corporate power in the workplace and allowing some states to make it easier for employers to eliminate unions altogether.<sup>50</sup>

The postwar Red Scare continued to target the proponents of labor rights and civil liberties in the workplace as part of a retrospective attack on the New Deal, the CIO, and the concept of social citizenship. Testifying to the permanent successor to the Dies Committee, the House Un-American Activities Committee (HUAC), in August 1948, Whittaker Chambers implicated Witt of the NLRB and several La Follette staff members, former CIO counsel Lee Pressman, and Alger Hiss in what the *Los Angeles Times* described as a "spy ring." Avidly pursued by Nixon, aHUAC member, the accusations developed into the Hiss–Chambers case. Nixon gained a national reputation for his relentless pursuit of Hiss while the CIO's simultaneous purge of leftist unions weakened the support base for advocates of social rights.<sup>51</sup>

The midterm election year of 1950 reinforced the negative trends for defenders of social citizenship. A court convicted Hiss of perjury in January, and McCarthy launched his attack against an administration "riddled with Communists" in February. Reinforcing the alleged connection between supporting labor rights and the CPUSA, HUAC called Witt and two La Follette staff to testify in September. The three former officials' refusal to answer questions cast additional suspicion on the NLRB and La Follette Committee. In late October, the Detroit Free Press and the Los Angeles Times identified them as plotters conspiring to "Communize America." Attacking Thomas as an advocate of "socialized medicine" and an apologist for "Red" labor, a former NAM president wrested away the Utah Senate seat from the former co-chair of the La Follette Committee by accusing him of playing "footsie with strange and foreign ideologies." Senator Claude Pepper of Florida and Senator Frank Porter Graham of North Carolina met a similar fate while Nixon wrested away her Senate seat from Helen Gahagan Douglas, aided by Mandel and HUAC files originally collected by the Dies Committee. The conservative media heralded the Republican victories as the death knell of the New Deal, but the dirge could also be sounded for the Second Bill of Rights, labor rights, and social citizenship.52

Anticommunism ensured another Republican triumph in 1952. Publishing an autobiography, Chambers repeated his accusations. Blankenhorn and Wohlforth discussed how to respond should a frightened La Follette "jump on his old staff" by accusing them to protect himself against HUAC and McCarthy. The ex-Senator had reason to fear that he might face an excruciating choice between incriminating former staff members or a conviction for contempt should he be compelled to testify. After the Republican landslide, La Follette faced the stressful task of attesting to Wohlforth's "loyalty and integrity" in the face of allegations about subversive connections in his previous public service and the La Follette Committee. Whatever his motivations, La Follette's suicide in late February 1953 provided an escape from an intolerable predicament.<sup>53</sup> Resignation, defeat, death, or dismissal in the case of Wohlforth from his federal employment had silenced advocates of social rights.

## CONCLUSION

The warfare state flourished in the Cold War context, providing an ideologically preferable alternative to the welfare state for powerful American interest groups. The CPUSA's acceptance of Stalinist strategies combined with anticommunism to fracture the New Deal coalition and the CIO. Employers and their organizations possessed a formidable war chest, and so did the investigative committees that opposed the NLRB and the La Follette Committee's efforts to extend civil liberties into the workplace. Midterm elections proved particularly advantageous for conservative southern Democrats and Republicans. An ideological counteroffensive recast the supporters of social rights as un-American opponents of free enterprise and limited civil liberties to individual protection from an expansionist state and labor bosses rather than defending workers' rights to free speech and unionization.

The ideological space for conceiving of protections from oppressive employers as a civil liberty and a social right contracted. Even the civil rights and feminist movements inadvertently contributed to the excision of class by convincing the Supreme Court of the unconstitutionality of using immutable characteristics to deny equal rights. By contrast the Court came to interpret class as a changeable socioeconomic status in an economy understood to furnish ample opportunity for upward mobility. Class disappeared from the list of constitutionally suspect classifications requiring protection to ensure access to civil and political freedoms.

In addition to the conservative political opposition to the New Deal, and the warfare state substitution for the welfare state, anticommunism was clearly a significant factor in thwarting a more complete development of social citizenship in the United States. Roosevelt's recognition that "economic security" was essential for the attainment of "individual freedom" did not survive the anticommunist onslaught on the New Deal after his death. Instead of being recognized as essential rights for all Americans, social rights became reduced to benefits available to veterans, union members in strong bargaining positions, or advantaged individuals able to negotiate with employers, although an attenuated Social Security survived. As a result, in almost all American workplaces, many civil liberties ended at the factory gate while employees exercised the "right to work" on conditions set by their employer.<sup>54</sup>

Victoria University of Wellington

## NOTES

1. Sidney M. Milkis and Jerome M. Mileur, "Introduction: The New Deal, Then and Now," in The New Deal and the Triumph of Liberalism, eds. Sidney M. Milkis and Jerome M. Mileur (Amherst: University of Massachusetts Press, 2002), 1–22, 3, 10, 17; James A. Gross, The Reshaping of the National Labor Relations Board: National Labor Policy in Transition, 1937-1947 (Albany: State University of New York Press, 1981), 225, 232, 248-59; Ira Katznelson, Fear Itself: The New Deal and the Origins of Our Time (New York: Liveright Publishing Co., 2013), 370-80, 386-402; Roosevelt, "Annual Message to Congress on the State of the Union," January 6, 1941, Voices of Democracy: The U.S. Oratory Project, http://voicesof democracy.umd.edu/fdr-the-four-freedoms-speech-text/; Franklin D. Roosevelt, State of the Union Message to Congress, January 11, 1944, The American Presidency Project, http:// www.presidency.ucsb.edu/ws/index.php?pid=16518; "A Creed for Americans," New York Times April 15, 1945, E5; In Harris v. McRae the majority decided that there was no "a constitutional entitlement to the financial resources" needed to exercise the "full range of protected choices" because "indigency" did not qualify as a "constitutionally suspect classification," Harris v. McRae, 448 U.S.297 (1980), 34, 42, https://www.law.cornell.edu/ supremecourt/text/448/297.

2. Robert F. Wagner, "The Ideal Industrial State: As Wagner Sees It," *New York Times*, May 9, 1937, SM8; U.S. Senate Committee on Education and Labor, *Violations of Free Speech and the Rights of Labor, Report of the Committee on Education and Labor: Employers' Associations and Collective Bargaining in California Part 1: General Introduction* (Washington, DC: Government Printing Office, 1942), 62, 4, 5 (hereafter, Violations of Free Speech and Rights of Labor).

3. Paul Horwitz, *First Amendment Institutions* (Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press, 2013), 68–103, 224–31, 270–71.

4. National Association of Manufacturers (NAM) Series I: Congressional Committees—La Follette Committee, box 79, National Association of Manufacturers records, Hagley Museum and Library, Wilmington, DE (hereafter NAM/HML); Gregory Schneider, *The Conservative Century: From Reaction to Revolution* (Lanham, MD: Rowman and Littlefield, 2009), 24–27; Tom Mercer Girdler with Boyden Sparkes, *Bootstraps: The Autobiography of Tom Girdler* (New York: Charles Scribner and Sons, 1943), 449, 177; Jasper Crane to J. Howard Pew (c. January 1941); NAM Declaration of Principles December 8, 1939; folder: NAM to A 1943, box 2, J. Howard Pew Papers, Hagley Museum and Library, Wilmington, DE (hereafter Pew/HML).

5. Cécile Fabre, Social Rights under the Constitution: The Government and the Decent Life (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2003), 1; Nancy Fraser and Linda Gordon, "Civil

#### 394 From Labor Rights to the Right to Work

Citizenship against Social Citizenship? On the Ideology of Contract-versus-Charity," in *The Condition of Citizenship*, ed. Bart Van Steenbergen (London: Sage, 1996), 90–107; William Julius Wilson, "Citizenship and the Inner-City Ghetto Poor," in Steenbergen, *Condition of Citizenship*, 49–64; Cass Sunstein, *The Second Bill of Rights: FDR's Unfinished Revolution and Why We Need It More Than Ever* (NY: Basic Books, 2004).

6. Ira Katznelson, *Fear Itself: The New Deal and the Origins of Our Times* 175–82, 247– 61, 265 272–75; Jill Quadagno, "Why the United States Has No National Health Insurance: Stakeholder Mobilization against the Welfare State, 1945-1996," *Journal of Health and Social Behavior* 54 (2004): 25–44, 30; Katznelson, *Fear Itself*, 409; Sean Farhang and Ira Katznelson, "The Southern Imposition: Congress and Labor in the New Deal and Fair Deal," *Studies in American Political Development* 19, no. 1 (Spring 2005): 1–30.

7. Gilbert J. Gall, "Heber Blankenhorn, the LaFollette Committee, and the Irony of Industrial Repression," Labor History 23, no. 2 (Spring 1982): 246-53, 246-47; James A. Gross, The Making of the National Labor Relations Board: A Study in Economics, Politics and the Law (Albany: State University of New York Press, 1974), 115-16; Jerold Auerbach, Labor and Liberty: The La Follette Committee & the New Deal (Indianapolis: Bobbs-Merrill Company, 1966), 14-16, 19-20; Jessica Wang, "Local Knowledge, State Power, and the Science of Industrial Labor Relations: William Leiserson, David Saposs, and American Labor Economics in the Interwar Years," Journal of the History of Behavioral Sciences 46, no. 4 (Fall 2010): 371-93, 377-79; Jerold S. Auerbach, Unequal Justice: Lawyers and Social Change in Modern America (New York: Oxford University Press, 1976),183; Statement of Heber Blankenhorn, April 29, 1940, U.S. House, National Labor Relations Act: Hearings by Special Committee to Investigate the NLRA Seventy-Sixth Congress, Third Session, on Apr. 27, 29, 1940, Volume 20 (Washington, DC: Government Printing Office, 1940), 4251-53 (hereafter National Labor Relations Act); VB, "The Heber Blankenhorn Collection," April 1971, Archives of Labor History and Urban Affairs, Wayne State University, Detroit, MI; https://reuther.wayne.edu/files/LP000294.pdf; "David J. Saposs," in American National Biography: Supplement 2, ed. Mark C. Carnes (New York: Oxford University Press, 2005), 494-95.

8. William Hard, "After the Strike," *New Republic* January 28, 1920; Commission of Inquiry, Interchurch World Movement, *Report on the Steel Strike* (NY: Harcourt, Brace & Co., 1920); Sidney Howard republished his *New Republic* series with Robert Dunn, *The Labor Spy* (New York: Republic Publishing Company, 1924); Eldon G. Ernst, "The Interchurch World Movement and the Great Steel Strike of 1919-1920," *Church History* 39, no. 2 (June 1970): 212–23, 214, 217–23.

9. Statement of Heber Blankenhorn, May 1, 1940, House of Representatives *The National Labor Relations Act*, 4405–06, 4438–40; Jennifer Luft, *Commonsense Anticommunism: Labor and Civil Liberties between the Wars* (Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press, 2012), 191; David J. Saposs Papers, 1907–1968, State Historical Society of Wisconsin, http://digicoll.library.wisc.edu/cgi/f/findaid/findaid-idx?c=wiarchives;view=reslist;sub view=standard;didno=uw-whs-mss00113; Auerbach, Labor and Liberty, 59; William Hard, "They Must Have Espionage," *New Republic*, April 28, 1920.

10. Leon H. Keyserling, "Wagner Act: Its Origin and Current Significance," *George Washington University Law Review* 29, no. 2 (December 1960): 199–233, 200–03; Francis Biddle as quoted in Auerbach, *Unequal Justice*, 174; Gross, *The Making of the National Labor* 

*Relations Board*, 130–47; Auerbach, *Unequal Justice*, 180–81, 229; Thomas Emerson, as quoted in Auerbach, *Unequal Justice*, 184; Landon R. Y. Storrs, *The Second Red Scare and the Unmaking of the New Deal Left* (Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 2013), 22–23, 38–40, 53–54; Francis Biddle, *In Brief Authority* (Garden City, NY: Doubleday & Co., 1962), 50, 51.

11. Keyserling, "Wagner Act," 201, 209; Kenneth G. Crawford, *The Pressure Boys: The Inside Story of Lobbying in America* (New York: Julian Messner, 1939), 125–26; "J. A. Emery Scores Wagner Labor Bill," *New York Times* March 4, 1934, 31; "Emery Opposes Wagner Bill;" Wagner Denies Charge of Bias," *Christian Science Monitor*, March 26, 1934, 1; "Wagner Assails Company Unions," *New York Times*, March 26, 1934, 4; "Steel Industry Attacks Wagner Bill at Hearing," *Chicago Tribune* April 6, 1934, 2; "A.F. of L. Threatens Strike to Gain Its Bill of Rights," *Christian Science Monitor*, 24, May 1935, 1; "James A. Gross, "The Broken Promises of the National Labor Relations Act and the Occupational Health and Safety Act," *Chicago-Kent Law Review* 73, no. 1 (December 1997): 351–87, 351.

12. Robert Wagner, "Yes;" James A. Emery, "No," *Christian Science Monitor*, April 7, 1934, 16; James Emery as quoted in William Millikan, *A Union against Unions: The Minneapolis Citizens Alliance and Its Fight against Organized Labor*, 1907-1947 (Minneapolis: Minnesota Historical Society Press, 2001), 244; James A. Gross, "A Long Overdue Beginning: The Promotion and Protection of Workers' Rights as Human Rights," in *Workers' Rights as Human Rights*, ed. James. A Gross (Ithaca, NY: ILR Press, 2003), 1–22, 1; Katznelson, *Fear Itself*, 257–59; Melvyn Dubofsky and Water Van Tine, "John L. Lewis and the Triumph of Mass-Production Unionism," in *Labor Leaders in America*, eds. Melvyn Dubofsky and Warren Van Tine (Urbana: University of Illinois Press, 1987), 185–206, 193– 96; Steven Fraser, "Sidney Hillman: Labor's Machiavelli," in *Labor Leaders*, 207–33, 219–21.

13. "Green Denounces Wagner Act Foes," *New York Times*, July 11, 1935, 43; "Wagner Act Void, Legal Critics Hold," *New York Times*, September 13, 1935, 1; Warren B. Francis, "New Labor Act Invalid," *Los Angeles Times*, September 19, 1935, 1; "New Labor Act is Held Illegal," *Chicago Tribune*, September 19, 1935, 1; Crawford, *The Pressure Boys*, 126; "Weir Sounds Battle Call," *Los Angeles Times*, December 11, 1935, 15; Louis Stark, "Steel Firm Opens Labor Law Fight," *New York Times*, November 19, 1935, 6; "Business Leaders Declare New Deal Retards Recovery," *Christian Science Monitor*, December 5, 1935, 1; "Constitutional Fight over Wagner Act," *Wall Street Journal*, December 27, 1935, 2; NLRB, *First Annual Report of the National Labor Relations Board for the Fiscal Year That Ended June 30*, 1936 (Washington: Government Printing Office, 1936), 46–50, 54–59.

14. NLRB, First Annual Report, 32; Auerbach, Labor and Liberty, 60-62.

15. Heber Blankenhorn to Robert Wohlforth, May 7, 1952; Heber Blankenhorn to Robert Wohlforth, June 2, 1955, Heber Blankenhorn to Robert Wohlforth, June 10, 1955, folder: Correspondence "B", box 1, Robert Wohlforth Papers, Tamiment Library, New York University, New York (hereafter Wohlforth/TL); Jennifer Luft, "LaFollette Civil Liberties Committee," in *Encyclopedia of U.S. Labor and Working-Class History*, Vol. I, ed. Eric Arnesen (NY: Routledge, 2007), 774–75.

16. Testimony of Heber Blankenhorn, April 10, 1936, April 14, 1936, U.S. Senate Committee on Education and Labor, *Violations of Free Speech and Assembly and Interference with the Rights of Labor: Report of the Committee on Education and Labor*, April 10–23, 1936 (Washington, DC: Government Printing Offoce, 1936), 5, 53, 55, 57; Louis Stark, "Steel

Men Accused of Spying on Union," *New York Times*, April 11, 1936, 1; "Inquiry Links Strikebreaking to Arms Firm," *Washington Post*, April 15, 1936, X1; Louis Stark, "Links Labor 'Spies' to Liberty League," *New York Times*, April 15, 1936, 7; Louis Stark, "Says Fight on Reds Is Aimed at Labor," *New York Times*, April 24, 1936, 7; Biddle, *In Brief Authority*, 20, 21: "LaFollette Inquiry Gives Labor Chance," *Christian Science Monitor*, April 20, 1936, 7; Heber Blankenhorn to Sidney Howard, June 6, 1936, quoted in *The National Labor Relations Act*, Vol. 21, April 30–May 1, 1940, 4420.

17. Malcolm Ross, *Machine Age in the Hills* (New York: MacMillan, 1933), 164–94; Oswald Garrison Villard to Robert La Follette, June 23, 1936; Heber Blankenhorn to Robert Wohlforth, June 24, 1936, Robert La Follette, Jr. to Whom It May Concern, June 27, 1936, Wohlforth/TL; Auerbach, *Labor and Liberty*, 82–84; Charles W. Ervin, *Homegrown Liberal: The Autobiography of Charles W. Ervin* (New York: Dodd & Mead, 1954), 221, 227.

18. Heber Blankenhorn to George Soule, May 15, 1936, Heber Blankenhorn to George Soule May 16, 1936, *National Labor Relations Act*, Vol 20, 4290, 4293; "Labor Spying Data Hunted by Senate," *New York Times*, August 13, 1936, 5; Heber Blankenhorn to Robert Wolhforth, June 2, 1955, Wohlforth/TL; Auerbach, *Labor and Liberty*, 71–73.

19. NLRB, First Annual Report, 67-69, 70-71, 73-74.

20. Mark Noon, "Labor Spies and Pinkertons," in The Oxford Encyclopedia of American Business, Labor, and Economic History, Vol. 1, ed. Melvyn Dubofsky (New York: Oxford University Press, 2013), 460-62, 461; John Abt and Michael Myerson, Advocate and Activist: Memoirs of an American Communist Lawyer (Urbana: University of Illinois Press, 1993); "New Arrest Law Used by Senators," New York Times, August 25, 1936, 12; "Senate Agents Piece Scraps of Seized Letters," Chicago Tribune, September 17, 1936, 8; Statements of Gerhard P. Van Arkell; Robert La Follette, Jr., August 21, 1936; G. Eugene Ivey, W. H. Gray, September 22, 1936; and Robert Wohlforth, September 22, 1936, Violations of Free Speech and Rights of Labor. Part 1, Labor Espionage and Strikebreaking: Railway Audit & Inspection Co., Inc.; National Corporation Service, Inc., August 21 and September 22, 23, 1936: Hearings Before a Subcommittee of the Committee on Education and Labor, United States Senate, Seventy-Fourth Congress, Second Session Pursuant to S. Res. 266, A Resolution to Investigate Violations of the Right of Free Speech and Assembly and Interference with the Right of Labor to Organize and Bargain Collectively (Washington, DC: Government Printing Office, 1936), 21-24, 27-33, 35-36, 50, 81, 177; Auerbach, Labor and Liberty, 84-88, 93-94; Gross, The Making of the National Labor Relations Board, 222.

21. References to "stool pigeon" occurred in testimony and exhibits in *Violations of Free Speech and the Rights of Labor: Part* 1, 177, 185, 202, 204, 21, 291,359–60, 364–66, 369– 76, 378–79; References to "hooker" in *Violations of Free Speech and the Rights of Labor, Part* 2—*Labor Espionage and Strikebreaking*—*Lake Erie Chemical Company, Manville Manufacturing Co., Pinkerton's National Detective Agency September* 24–25 1936 (Washington, DC: Government Printing Office, 1937), 413, 535; Heber Blankenhorn to Robert Wohlforth, June 10, 1955, Wohlforth/TL; Heber Blankenhorn, May 1, 1940, The *National Labor Relations Act*, Vol. 21, April 30–May 1, 1940, 4397; Under the guidance of Blankenhorn and Wohlforth, the subcommittee devoted its first eight investigations and a subsequent investigation to labor espionage in *Violations of Free Speech and the Rights of Labor*; Ervin, *Home-Grown Liberal*, 225–29; Laura M. Weinrib, "The Liberal Compromise: Civil Liberties, Labor, and the Limits of State Power, 1917-1940" (Ph.D. diss., University of Chicago Law School, 2011), http://chicagounbound.uchicago.edu/other\_publications/4.

22. Harris & Ewing, September 25, 1936, Reproduction Number: LC- DIG-hec-33856, Harris and Ewing Collection (hereafter H & E C), Library of Congress Prints and Photographs Division, Washington, DC (hereafter PPD/LC).

23. Pinkerton testimony, September 25, 1936, *Violations of Free Speech and the Rights of Labor, Part 2*, 535–36, 540, 541, 547, 555; "McGrady Spied on in Peace Efforts," *New York Times*, February 10, 1937, 3; "Senate Defied by Pinkerton," *Washington Post*, February 13, 1937, 1.

24. Violations of Free Speech and the Rights of Labor, Part 3—Tennessee Coal, Iron, and Railroad Company, National Metal Trades Association, January 14–15, 21–23 1937 (Washington, DC: Government Printing Office, 1937), 762, 973, 975, 773, 775–76, 779, 782, 805–07; Richard L. Strout, "Grim Stories are Unfolded of Labor and Radicalism," Christian Science Monitor, January 15, 1937, 5.

25. Clinch Calkins, *Spy Overhead* (New York: Harcourt, Brace and Co., 1937), 18–19. *Violations of Free Speech and the Rights of Labor* Parts 47–75, *Violations of Free Speech and the Rights of Labor*, *Report* Parts 1–10 (Washington, DC: Government Printing Office, 1942–1944); Kevin Starr, *Endangered Dreams: The Great Depression in California* (New York: Oxford University Press, 1996), 268, 269.

26. "Cuts Both Ways, Lawyer Explains," *Atlanta Constitution*, April 13, 1937, 8; Sidney Olson, "S.R.O. Sign Out at Senate Hearings for 'Bloody Harlan' Drama," *Washington Post*, April 25, 1937, B1; Crawford, *The Pressure Boys*, 80–89; 108–11; Auerbach, *Labor and Liberty*, 120–21,151, 159–64; Gross, *The Making of the National Labor Relations Board*, 223–25.

27. Erick Schickler and Devin Caughey, "Public Opinion, Organized Labor, and the Limits of New Deal Liberalism 1936-1945," *Studies in American Political Development* 25, no. 2 (October 2011): 162–89, 163–64, 170–73; Luft, *Commonsense Anticommunism*, 153–55, 157–66.

28. "Violations of Free Speech and the Rights of Labor Part 17–22; David J. Saposs and Elizabeth T. Bliss, Anti-Union Activities in the United States (New York: League for Industrial Democracy, June 1938), 8, 18, 21–22, 26; Louis B. Silverberg, "Citizens' Committees: Their Role in Industrial Conflict," Public Opinion Quarterly 5, no. 1 (March 1941): 17–37.

29. Dorothea Lange, "Billboard on U.S. Highway 99 in California," March 1937, Reproduction Number: LC-DIG-ppmsca-19609, Farm Security Administration/Office of War Information Collection (hereafter FSA/OWI), PPD/LC.

30. John Vachon, "It's the American Way," April 1940, Dubuque, Iowa, Reproduction Number: LC-DIG-fsa-Bao5397, FSA/OWI, PPD/LC.

31. John Vachon, "I'm Proud I'm an American," April 1940, Dubuque, Iowa, Reproduction Number: LC-USF33-T01-001695-M2, FSA/OWI, PPD/LC.

32. Stuart Ewen, *PR! A Social History of Spin* (New York: Basic Books, 1996), 303–23; Wendy Wall, *Inventing the 'American Way': The Politics of Consensus from the New Deal to the Civil Rights Movement* (New York: Oxford University Press, 2008), 34–35, 48–56; George E. Sokolsky, *The American Way of Life* (New York: Farrar & Rinehart, 1939); "Dies Opens War on Propagandists," *New York Times*, August 4, 1938, 1; Sidney Olson, "Dies, a Tough Texan, Can't be Laughed Off, Administration Finds," *Washington Post*, October 30, 1938,

#### 398 | From Labor Rights to the Right to Work

B3; Crawford, The Pressure Boys, 109–11; 276–89, 295; Luft, Commonsense Anticommunism, 162–71; Gross, The Reshaping of the National Labor Relations Board, 61–84.

33. Harris and Ewing, "Head of Republic Steel Quizzed by Senator Civil Liberties Committee," Washington, DC, August 11, 1938, Reproduction Number: LC-DIG-hec-24910, H & E C, PPD/LC.

34. Sidney Olson, "Tom Girdler Subpoenaed in Steel Inquiry," *Washington Post*, July 24, 1938, M1; Louis Stark, "Strike 'Arms' Cash Laid to Steel Man," *New York Times*, August 1, 1938, 7; Louis Stark, "Girdler Attacks NLRB as One-Sided," *New York Times*, August 12, 1938, 1; U.S. Senate Committee on Education and Labor, *Violations of Free Speech and the Rights of Labor*: Part 34—"Little Steel"—Republic Steel Corporation, August 11, 1938 (Washington, DC: Government Printing Office, 1938), 17790, 13791; 13903; 13862–873; Blankenhorn to Wolhforth, June 2, 1955, Wohlforth/TL; Crawford, *The Pressure Boys*, 127–43; Ervin, *Home-Grown Liberal*, 23–35; "La Follette Inquisitors Call Weir to Testify," *Wall Street Journal*, February 28, 1938, 1; Walter Trohan, "Civil Liberties Senate Body in Fight for Life," *Chicago Tribune*, April 24, 1938, 1; Louis B. Silverberg, "Citizens' Committees: Their Role in Industrial Conflict," *Public Opinion Quarterly* 5, no. 1 (March 1941): 17–37.

35. Statement of John P. Frey, August 13, 1938, House of Representatives, *Investigation of Un-American Propaganda Activities in the United States: Hearings by the Special Committee to Investigate Un-American Activities*, Vol. 1, August 12–13, 15–20, 22–23, 1938 (Washington, DC: subpoena, 1938) (hereafter Special Committee to Investigate Un-American Activities), 192, 95, 96, 97, 106, 107, 91; Crawford, *The Pressure Boys*, 110, 111–13, 115–20; Dolores E. Janiewski, "Through a Glass, Darkly: The NLRB, Employer Counteroffensives, Investigative Committees, and the CIO," in *Against Labor: How U.S. Employers Organized to Defeat Union Activism*, eds. Rosemary Feuerer and Chad Pearson (Urbana: University of Illinois Press, 2017), 129–58, 136.

36. Crawford, *The Pressure Boys*, 111–14, 129–31, vii; "West Coast Investigation—Civil Liberties;" folder: La Follette Committee, 1938—Reports, etc. West Coast Study," box 1, Wolhforth/TL; Ervin, *Home-Grown Liberal*, 227–28; Janiewski, "Through a Glass, Darkly," 138; John J. Abt with Michael Myerson, *Advocate and Activist: Memoirs of an American Communist Lawyer* (Urbana: University of Illinois Press, 1993) 59, 60, 61; folder: Matthews, J. B. Mr. & Mrs., 1937–40, box 87, George E. Sokolsky Papers, Hoover Institution, Stanford University, Palo Alto, CA; Joseph Brown Matthews, August 22, 1938, *Special Committee to Investigate Un-American Activities*, Vol. 1, 869, 880, 882, 891–92, 905; J. B. Matthews, *Odyssey of a Fellow Traveler* (New York: Mount Vernon Publishers, 1938); Robert M. Lichtman, "J. B. Matthews and the Counter-Subversives: Names as a Political and Financial Resource in the McCarthy Era," *American Communist History* 5, no.1 (June 2006): 1–36.

37. Sidney Olson, "Ex-Communist Is Accuser," *Washington Post*, October 19, 1938, 1; John Fisher, "Class Murphy, La Follette as Agitators'Aids," *Chicago Tribune*, October 22, 1938, 1; *Special Committee to Investigate Un-American Activities*, Vol.2 (Washington: Government Printing Office, 1938); *Special Committee to Investigate Un-American Activities*, Vol 3 (Washington: Government Printing Office, 1939); "Paul Sifton, cited by Dies Witness," *New York Times*, November 8, 1938, 8; *Special Committee to Investigate Un-American Activities*, Vol. 4 (Government Printing Office: Washington, DC: 1939), 3020–24; "Blow to Sit-Downs in Michigan Seen," *New York Times*, November 10, 1938, 16; Schickler and Caughey, "Public Opinion, Organized Labor, and the Limits of New Deal Liberalism, 1936-1945," 172; Luft, *Commonsense Anticommunism*, 169–77.

38. "A.F.L. Charges NLRB Member Favors C.I.O.," *Washington Post*, May 3, 1939, 1; R.W. Winstead to H. A. Berman and Robert Wohlforth, "Progress Report," November 22, 1938, folder: La Follette Committee, 1938—Reports, etc. West Coast Study," box 1, Wolhforth/TL; "Lewis Links Green to 'Reactionaries,' Assails A. F. L. Bills," *New York Times*, April 30, 1939, 1; Harris and Ewing, "John Frey Denounces CIO Charges that AF of L Amendments Draft in Collusion with Business," Washington, DC, May 15, 1939, H & E C, PPD/LC; Malcolm Ross, *Death of a Yale Man* (New York: Farrar and Rinehart, 1939), as quoted in S. T. Williamson, "Personal History of a Young New Dealer," *New York Times*, April 2, 1939, 94.

39. Harris and Ewing, c. May 1939, Reproduction Number LC-DIG- hec-26809, H & E C, PPD/LC.

40. Harris and Ewing, June 2, 1939, Reproduction Number LC-DIG-hec-26783, H & E C, PPD/LC.

41. Crawford, *The Pressure Boys*, 110; Senate Subcommittee on S. 1970, *Oppressive Labor Practices Act: Hearings Before a Subcommittee of the Senate Committee on Education and Labor* May 25–26–June 1–2, 5–7, and 13, 1939 (Washington, DC: Government Printing Office, 1939), 75, 1, 98, 99, 102, 202, 204; "Lewis Petitions Labor Blacklist on U.S. Projects," *Christian Science Monitor*, June 6, 1939, 6; "Rap La Follette Bill as 'Trojan Horse' Shield," *Chicago Tribune*, May 21, 1940, 9.

42. Staff is Appointed for NLRB Inquiry," *New York Times*, September 10, 1939, 9; "NLRB Files Taken for Inquiry Check," *New York Times*, December 10, 1939, 1; "Sensations' Hinted at in House NLRB Inquiry," *Washington Post*, December 10, 1939, 8; "Investigators Quiz Leiserson on Strife in the NLRB," *Wall Street Journal*, December 12, 1939; John B. Oakes, "NLRB Action Like OGPU's, Hearing Told," *Washington Post*, December 12, 1939, 1; John B. Oakes, "Leiserson Admits He Sought Ouster of Witt," *Washington Post*, December 12, 1939; John B. Oakes, "NLRB Policy Wrong, Says Leiserson," *Washington Post*, December 13, 1939, 1; Ernest K. Lindley, "Leiserson vs. Witt," *Washington Post*, December 15, 1939, 21; "Says NLRB Aides Assisted in Strike," *New York Times*, December 15, 1939, 1.

43. John B. Oakes, "Frey Urges Law to Bar Union Cash in Campaigns," *Washington Post*, December 15, 1939, 1; "E. S. Smith Clashes with House Group on Boycott 'Help,"" *New York Times*, December 16, 1939, 1; "Manufacturers Call NLRB Menace to U.S.," *Washington Post*, December 21, 1939, 32; "Green Says Inquiry Shows NLRB Biased," *New York Times*, December 21, 1939, 18; Willard Edwards, "NLRB Forces Reds on Unions-Green," *Chicago Tribune*, January 26, 1940, 1; John B. Oakes, "NLRB Economist Advocated Revolution, Toland Implies," *Washington Post*, February 15, 1940, 2; "NLRB Fosters Reds, Examiner Charges," *New York Times*, March 20, 1940, 1; "Real Labor Board Right is on Economics Issue," *Christian Science Monitor*, March 23, 1940, 2; "Saposs Denies He is Red," *New York Times*, April 19, 1940, 11; "Saposs Asserts He Never Was a Communist," *Washington Post*, April 19, 1940, 2; "NLRB Aide Accused of 'Red' Teachings," *Christian Science Monitor*, April 27, 1940, 2; Willard Edwards, "Bare NLRB Aid's Memo Smearing Justice Roberts," *Chicago Tribune*, April 29, 1940, 18; Louis Stark, "Labor Act Decision Called 'Surrender," *New York Times*, April 30, 1940, 16; Statement of Heber Blankenhorn, April 29, 1940, *National Labor Relations Act*, Vol 20, 4254–96;

#### 400 | From Labor Rights to the Right to Work

Statement of Heber Blankenhorn, April 30–May 1, 1940, U.S. House, *National Labor Relations Act: Hearings by Special Committee to Investigate the NLRA*, Vol 21, April 30–May 1, 1940 (Washington, DC: Government Printing Office, 1940), 4397–4442; Statement of Edwin S. Smith, May 2–3, 1940, U.S. House, *National Labor Relations Act: Hearings by Special Committee to Investigate the NLRA*, Vol 22 (Washington, DC: Government Printing Office, 1940), 4512–58; Willard Edwards, "C.I.O. Spurred on by NLRB Aid to Organize Steel," *Chicago Tribune*, May 2, 1940, 2; "NLRB-C.I.O. Link Seen in Case of Steel," *Christian Science Monitor*, May 2, 1940, 9; Louis Stark, "NLRB Aides Linked to Drive on Steel," *New York Times*, May 2, 1940, 1; Hedley Donovan, "U.S. Aide Urged C.I.O. Drive, Letter Reveals," *Washington Post*, May 2, 1940, 2; "Witness Says Smith, Bridges Met at Night," *Atlanta Constitution*, May 7, 1940, 2; "Says Radical Ideas Permeate the NLRB," *New York Times*, September 20, 1940, 24; Gross, *The Reshaping of the National Labor Relations Board*, 109–86; Luft, *Commonsense Anticommunism*, 188–93.

44. Joseph G. Harrison, "Congress to Speed Defense," *Christian Science Monitor*, May 24, 1940, 1; Lewis Wood, "Alien Registering Asked in Defense," *New York Times*, May 24, 1940, 1; "Roosevelt Has Dies Data," *New York Times*, May 25, 1940, 4; "FBI Creates Unit to War on 5th Columnists," *Washington Post*, June 2, 1940, 1; "Miss Perkins Demands Ousting of Reds from Labor Movement," *New York Times*, June 1940, 4, 25; "Roosevelt Signs Bill to List Aliens," *New York Times*, June 30, 1940, 5; "Communist Prober Benjamin Mandel," *Washington Post*, August 10, 1973, C4; Ervin, *Home-Grown Liberal*, 268–69; Storrs, *The Second Red Scare and the Unmaking of the New Deal Left*, 58–61; Harris and Ewing, "In Spotlight at NLRB Investigation," December 14, 1939, Reproduction Number: LC-DIG-hec-27819, H & E C, PPD/LC.

45. "President Speeds Defense Program," *New York Times*, May 2, 1940, 1; Headley Donovan, "NLRB Dismisses Saposs Division," *Washington Post*, October 13, 1940, 5; Arthur Sears Henning, "Naming Millis to NLRB Deals Radicals Blow," *Chicago Tribune*, November 16, 1940, 2; Gross, *Reshaping the National Labor Relations Board*, 226–44; James A. Gross, "Economics, Politics, and the Law: The NLRB's Division of Economic Research, 1935-1940," *Cornell Law Review* 55, no. 3 (February 1970): 321–47, 341–42; John B. Oakes, "3 Officials Quit NLRB after Millis is Appointed," *Washington Post*, November 16, 1940, 1; Julius Cohen and Lillian Cohen, "The National Labor Relations Board in Retrospect," *ILR Review* 1, no. 4 (July 1948): 648–56, 650, 656; H. Blankenhorn, "A Labor Adviser," *New York Times*, January 2, 1956, 21.

46. Oscar Van Cott to Senator Elbert Thomas, April 28, 1943, calls Lewis a "traitor"; Citizens of Wetumka and Elmore County, Petition, January 20, 1943; Textile Workers of America, C.I.O., "Toward a New Day," c. 1943, 14; folder: War Department, box 52, Elbert D. Thomas Papers, Utah Historical Society, Salt Lake City, Utah (hereafter Thomas/UHS); Schickler and Caughey, "Public Opinion, Organized Labor, and the Limits of New Deal Liberalism, 1936-1945," 173–74, 176; Suzanne Mettler, *Soldiers to Citizens: The G.I. Bill and the Making of the Greatest Generation* (New York: Oxford University Press, 2005), 16–23; Gilbert J. Gall, "Constant Vigilance: The Heritage of the AFL's Response to Right to Work Legislation, 1943-1949," *Labor Studies Journal* 9, no. 2 (Fall 1984): 190–202; Motion Picture Alliance for the Preservation of American Ideals, "Statement of Principles," 1944, folder 5, box 1146, Cecil B. Demille Papers, L. Tom Perry Special Collections, Brigham Young University, Provo, Utah; Gibert J. Gall, *Pursuing Justice: Lee Pressman, the New Deal, and*  *the CIO* (Albany: State University of New York Press, 1999), 206; Cecil B. DeMille, "Statement of Cecil B. DeMille, March 17, 1945, Omaha, Nebraska, 12, 14, folder: Labor 1947, box 120, Thomas/UHS.

47. "President Speeds Defense Program," *New York Times*, May 2, 1940, 1; Headley Donovan, "NLRB Dismisses Saposs Division," *Washington Post*, October 13, 1940, 5; Arthur Sears Henning, "Naming Millis to NLRB Deals Radicals Blow," *Chicago Tribune*, November 16, 1940, 2; Gross, *Reshaping the National Labor Relations Board*, 226–44; James A. Gross, "Economics, Politics, and the Law: The NLRB's Division of Economic Research, 1935-1940," *Cornell Law Review* 55, no. 3 (February 1970): 321–47, 341–42; John B. Oakes, "3 Officials Quit NLRB after Millis is Appointed," *Washington Post*, November 16, 1940, 1; Julius Cohen and Lillian Cohen, "The National Labor Relations Board in Retrospect," *ILR Review* 1, no. 4 (July 1948): 648–56, 650, 656; H. Blankenhorn, "A Labor Adviser," *New York Times*, January 2, 1956, 21.

48. Schickler and Caughey, "Public Opinion, Organized Labor, and the Limits of New Deal Liberalism, 1936-1945, 178; Joseph Rosenfarb, "Protection of Basic Rights," in *The Wagner Act: After Ten Years*, ed. Louis G. Silverberg (Washington, DC: Bureau of National Affairs, 1945), 91–99, 92, 93, 94, 96–97. Edwin Amenta and Theda Skockpol, "Redefining the New Deal: World War II and the Development of Social Provision in the United States," in *The Politics of Social Policy in the United States*, eds. Margaret Weir, Ann Shola Orloff, and Theda Skocpol (Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 1988), 81–122, 122.

49. Robert M. La Follette, Jr., "Turn the Light on Communism," *Collier's Weekly*, February 8, 1947, 22, 73–74; Marquis Child, "Wisconsin's Name: La Follette and McCarthy," *Washington Post*, May 3, 1950, 13; Gall, *Pursuing Justice*, 207–15; E. W. Kenworthy, "In the Shadow of the President," *New York Times*, August 5, 1956, BR2; Howard Seelye, "Voorhis Recalls Nixon's Entry into Politics," *Los Angeles Times*, July 21, 1971, 1; Richard Pearson, "Ex-Rep Jerry Voorhis Dies, Lost Race to Nixon in 1946," *Washington Post*, September 12, 1984, C7.

50. Nelson Lichtenstein, "Politicized Unions and the New Deal Model: Labor, Business and Taft-Hartley," in Milkis and Mileur, *The New Deal and the Triumph of Liberalism* (Cambridge: University of Massachusetts Press), 135–65, 151–59; NLRB, "1947 Taft-Hartley Passage and NLRB Structural Changes" and "Our History," NLRB, accessed May 11, 2018, from https://www.nlrb.gov/who-we-are/our-history/1947-taft-hartley-passage-and-nlrb-structural-changes; "Senate Kills Veto; Labor Act Law," *Los Angeles Times*, June 24, 1947, 1; H. Blankenhorn, "A Labor Adviser"; "NLRB Counsel Resigns," *New York Times*, June 24, 1947, 2; "Glushien Quits NLRB," *New York Times*, July 1, 1947, 15; "Ex-NLRB Counsel Assails Labor Act," *New York Times*, July 17, 1947, 11; "NLRB Legal Aide Quits," *New York Times*, August 7, 1947, 19; Nelson Lichtenstein, *Labor's War at Home: The CIO in World War II* (New York: Cambridge University Press, 1987), 238–41; Louis Stark, "Compromise Fails in C.I.O. War," *New York Times*, November 3, 1949, 1.

51. "Confidential Data withheld in Loyalty Case Inquiry," *Christian Science Monitor*, August 3, 1948, 7; Willard Edwards, "New Deal Red Coverup Told," *Chicago Tribune*, August 4, 1948, 1; "Four New Dealers Linked to a Spy Ring by Ex-Red," *Los Angeles Times*, August 4, 1948, 1; C. P. Trussell, "Red 'Underground' in Federal Posts Alleged by Editor," *New York Times*, August 4, 1948, 1; Mary Spargo, "List Includes Nathan Witt, Alger Hiss,

#### 402 | From Labor Rights to the Right to Work

and Lee Pressman," *Washington Post*, August 4, 1948, 1; John D. Morris, "Passer of Secrets of U.S. to Red Aide," *New York Times*, December 5, 1948, 1; "Spy Documents," *Washington Post*, December 5, 1948, M28; "Hiss-Chambers," *Washington Post*, June 2, 1949, 10; Judith Stepan-Norris and Maurice Zeitlin, *Left Out: Reds and America's Industrial Unions* (New York: Cambridge University Press, 2002), 173–74.

52. William R. Conklin, "Hiss Guilty on Both Perjury Counts," *New York Times*, 22, 1950, 1; "GOP Presses War against Communism," *Christian Science Monitor*, February 13, 1950, 12; "Choice for Republicans," *Christian Science Monitor*, March 28, 1950, 20; Joseph A. Luftus, "C.I.O. Expels 3 More Unions," *New York Times*, February 16, 1950, 1; C. P. Trussell, "Abt, Witt, Kramer Defy House Group," *New York Times*, September 2, 1950, 6; "The Story of the Plot to Communize America," *Detroit Free Press*, editorial, *Los Angeles Times*, October 30, 1950, A5; folder: 1950 Campaign Clippings, box 199, Thomas/UHS; Marquis Childs, "Pepper vs. Smathers: Red Label in Florida," *Washington Post*, April 25, 1950, 8; "Pepper Defeat Hailed as a Loss for Socialism," *Chicago Tribune*, May 4, 1950, 4; W; Folders 4366–69: Campaign General Series, Frank Porter Graham Papers, Southern Historical Collection, University of North Carolina, Chapel Hill, NC; folder: Research—Lonigan Files, "Helen G. Douglas," folder: Research—Lonnigan-Helen Gahagan Douglas Speeches; Series 1: Campaign 1950, box 1, Richard Nixon Pre-Presidential Papers Series, Richard Nixon Presidential Library, Yorba Linda, CA; Richard L. Strout, "Trend Set by Mc'Carthy," *Christian Science Monitor*, November 8, 1950, 1; Ewen, *PR!*, 366–67, 369.

53. Whittaker Chambers, *Witness* (New York: Random House, 1952), 344–50; Murray Marder, "Four Ex-Reds Give Advice to Senators," *Washington Post*, May 30, 1952, 7; Heber Blankenhorn to Robert Wolhforth, May 7, 1952, Robert La Follette, Jr., "An Affidavit," February 6, 1953, folder: Correspondence "B," box 1, Wohlforth/TL; "Former Senator La Follette Takes Own Life," *Los Angeles Times*, February 25, 1953, 1; "Ex-Senator La Follette Ends Life with a Gun in Washington Home," *New York Times*, February 25, 1953, 1.

54. Ira Katznelson, Kim Geiger, and Daniel Kryder, "Limiting Liberalism: The Southern Veto in Congress, 1933-1950," *Political Science Quarterly* 108, no. 2 (Summer 1993): 283–306; Elizabeth A. Fones-Wolf, *Selling Free Enterprise: The Business Assault on Labor and Liberalism*, 1945-60 (Urbana: University of Illinois, 1994), 37–38, 54; Marc Dixon, "Limiting Labor: Business Political Mobilization and Union Setback in the States," *Journal of Policy History* 19, no. 3 (2007): 313–44; Amenta and Skocpol, "Redefining the New Deal," 122; Ellen Dannin, "NLRA Values, Labor Values, American Values," *Berkeley Journal of Employment and Labor Law* 26, no. 2 (2005): 223–74; Nelson Lichtenstein, "From Corporatism to Collective Bargaining: Organized Labor and the Eclipse of Social Democracy in the Postwar Era," in *The Rise and Fall of the New Deal Order*, 1930-1980, eds. Steve Fraser and Gary Gerstle (Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 1989), 122–52, 140–45; Roosevelt, State of the Union Message to Congress, January 11, 1944.